
	Minutes

The University of Toledo

46th Meeting of the Board of Trustees
Monday, November 28, 2011
Driscoll Alumni Center Schmakel Room
1:00 p.m.


	The forty-sixth meeting of The University of Toledo Board of Trustees was held on Monday, November 28, 2011, on the Main Campus in the Schmakel Room, Driscoll Alumni Center.  Chair Carroll L. Ashley called the meeting to order at 1:00 p.m.  Ms. Joan Stasa, Assistant to the President for Board Affairs, recorded the minutes.  


	CALL TO ORDER



	The following Board members were in attendance:

Carroll L. Ashley

Heather M. Griffin, Student Trustee

S. Amjad Hussain

William C. Koester
Linda N. Mansour

Richard B. McQuade, Jr.

Susan Palmer

John J. Perez

Sharon Speyer
John S. Szuch

Gary P. Thieman

Joseph H. Zerbey, IV

The following Board members were absent:

Joshua R. Beekman, Student Trustee

Susan E. Gilmore

A quorum of the Board was constituted.

The following individuals were also in attendance:

Lawrence Anderson, President Faculty Senate
Jamie Barlowe, Professor and Chair Women’s Studies
Frank Calzonetti, VP Research and Economic Development
Meghan Cunningham, Media Relations Specialist
David Cutri, Director Internal Audit

David Dabney, CFO and VP Finance
Michael Dowd, Associate Professor and Chair of the Economics Department
Ioan Duca, Service Excellence Officer
Tim Gaspar, Dean College of Nursing
Max Gold, UT Student Employee
Ken Harbin, UT Student Employee
Heather Huntley, HLC Project Assistant
Mary Humphrys, Associate Professor Business Technology
Lloyd A. Jacobs, President
Marcia King-Blandford, Vice Provost Academic Operations

Patsy Komuniecki, Vice Provost Graduate Affairs/Dean College of Graduate 

     Studies
Steve LeBlanc, Executive Associate Dean of Academic Affairs, College of 

     Engineering
Brenda Lee, President UT Foundation

Chuck Lehnert, VP Administration
William McMillen, Provost and Executive VP for Academic Affairs
Diane Miller, Executive Director Federal Relations
Patricia Mowery, Administrative Manager and Executive Secretary
Mike O’Brien, VP Director of Athletics

Nagi Naganathan, Dean College of Engineering

Peter Papadimos, VP and General Counsel

Kaye Patten Wallace, VP for the Student Experience
Jon Pawlecki, Director of Student Services, College of Engineering
Brian Randolph, Sr. Associate Dean Undergraduate Studies, College of 

     Engineering
Linda Rouillard, Associate Professor, College of  LL&SS
Matt Schroeder, VP Real Estate and Business Development
Nehemiah Scott, Grad Assistant Doctoral Student
Vern Snyder, VP Institutional Advancement

Joan Stasa, Assistant to the President for Board Affairs

Daniel Steinbock, Interim Dean College of Law
Jon Strunk, Media Relations Manager
Margaret Traband, Vice Provost Undergraduate Studies
Jim Trempe, VP for Research
Kevin West, Interim Vice Provost for Faculty Affairs/Sr. Director Faculty 
     Labor Relations/Interim Director Office of Institutional Diversity
Jon Wimer, UT Student

	ATTENDANCE



	Chair Ashley requested a motion to waive the reading of the minutes from the September 19, 2011 Board meeting and accept them as written.  A motion was received from Trustee Zerbey and seconded by Trustee Mansour.  The meeting minutes were approved by the Board members present.

	APPROVAL OF MEETING MINUTES


	Chair Ashley requested a motion to approve the Consent Agenda items as listed on the agenda.  A motion was received by Trustee Hussain, seconded by Trustee Palmer, and approved by the Board members. 

	APPROVAL OF CONSENT AGENDA



	Board Chair Ashley officially welcomed Mr. John Perez and Mr. Gary Thieman, new Trustees, to the meeting. Mr. Perez stated that it is a pleasure to be a part of the Board and likes being back on home ground. He lives in Columbus now, is a UT College of Law grad, hopes they are proud, and he looks forward to making a contribution.  Mr. Thieman commented that he has had a long association with UT and both he and his wife are graduates.  He has been involved with the College of Medicine and College of Business Advisory 
Councils for a number of years.  He is passionate about UT and considers it an honor to serve on the Board.  

	WELCOME TO NEW TRUTEES 



	Dr. Jacobs shared with the Trustees The University of Toledo’s Research and Sponsored Programs 2011 Fiscal Year Annual Report.  He commented that the contents of the brochure are highly reflective of the strong program and continuous growth in this area especially with the external support in both the College of Engineering and the College of Medicine. The brochure states that these increases highlight the robust health of UT’s research enterprise in spite of daunting external economic pressures.

The Autumn 2011 Journal of The Academy of Medicine of Toledo and Lucas County – Toledo Medicine – was distributed to each Trustee.  Mention was made of UT’s iconic University Hall on the cover as well as a number of articles written by and about UT and the former Medical College of Ohio.  Dr. Jacobs stated that it is a great reflection of the relationships in the community of medicine in the City of Toledo.
Dr. Jacobs reported that medical students participated in a competition of excellence in medical student research during this year’s American Medical Association Medical Student Section Interim Assembly Meeting.  More than 180 students participated in one of the events where poster winners were awarded in eight categories.  The overall winners of the poster symposium were Ms. Angela Johnson and Mr. Juan Montoya of The University of Toledo College of Medicine. Congratulations were extended by both the President and the Board of Trustees.
The redesigned Rockets Transition Orientation Registration Booklet was submitted to the 2011 National Orientation Director’s Association National Publications Showcase Award competition and won first place.  The Rocket Launch booklet also won a national award in 2009 for Outstanding General Brochure in three or more colors.  
 
	PRESIDENT’S REPORT



	Chairman of the Board Ashley did not have a report.
	CHAIRMAN’S REPORT


	Trustee Ashley commented that the university adopted a new Strategic Plan, Directions 2011, several months ago and at each Board meeting since then the Trustees are updated on the progress that is being made.  
Dr. Naganathan, Professor and Dean of the College of Engineering, presented the Board members with an update about the College as it relates to Goal 1 – Undergraduate Academic Programs.  He thanked the Board for the opportunity to present information and highlights from the State of the College address provided on October 20, 2011 entitled “Improving the Human Condition . . . transforming lives.”  
New engineering students from high school have increased 53% since 2004 at UT.  An engineering freshman profile was presented with the following information.

· Average ACT composite is 26 (84th percentile)

· Average ACT math score is 27.1 (88th percentile)

· Average high school GPA is 3.65

· 26% of students are in the top 10% of their high school class

· 64% of students are in the top 25% of their high school class

Dr. Naganathan reported that approximately 40% of UT honors students and approximately 30% of all high school valedictorians attending UT are in the College of Engineering.  He also reported that 90% of the engineering science freshmen returned to UT for their sophomore year in 2011 compared to less than 50% in the early 1990’s.  Since the merger, the college of undergraduate enrollment has achieved the highest enrollment in the history of UT engineering with 83% of students from Ohio, 11% from other U.S. cities and 6% international.  It was noted that the American Society for Engineering Education ranked UT Engineering Science and UT Engineering Technology degrees first in Ohio per FTE teaching faculty.  
Dr. Naganathan reported that exposing engineering students to the following areas have given them many opportunities to succeed with their degree.
· Rigorous Engineering Curriculum

· On-site Commercialization

· Integrated Coop Programs

· Undergraduate and Graduate Research

· Entrepreneurial and Leadership Training

· Industry and Community Connections

· MS, PhD, MB, JD, MD Opportunities

In 2011, the College achieved the highest number of engineering coop placements, over 1,100, in the history of the program. UT has one of eight mandatory engineering coop programs in the U.S.  Dr. Naganathan displayed a list of the top 40 coop employers in the U.S. showing how many student coops UT has received.  He highlighted a November 13, 2011 article which appeared in The Blade’s Pages of Opinion Readers’ Forum entitled “UT engineers a way to avoid debt.”  The writer, Professor Emeritus of Engineering at UT, Steven Kramer, stated that “. . . few in northwest Ohio know that students in the University of Toledo’s College of Engineering often will graduate with little or no debt, and most will have an engineering job in hand before they graduate.”  Dr. Naganathan displayed and explained a graph to the Trustees showing the value of a UT engineering education.  Five UT engineering students shared their positive experience as a student in their own words. Engineering research focus areas and engineering sponsored awards were also discussed.

	UT STRATEGIC PLAN: DIRECTIONS 2011, GOAL 1 PROGRESS UPDATE



	Committee Chair Mr. Joseph Zerbey requested Dr. Penny Poplin Gosetti update the Trustees about the Higher Learning Commission visit in February.  Dr. Poplin Gosetti reported that that HLC Report is currently being proofed and minor changes are being made. Resolution No.11-10-20:  “The University of Toledo Higher Learning Commission Self Study Report” was presented to the Trustees for their endorsement of the Self Study Report and its recommended submission to the HLC.  Trustee Zerbey motioned for an endorsement and recommended submission, Trustee Palmer seconded the motion, and the remaining Trustees unanimously approved.
Dr. William McMillen presented Resolution No. 11-11-24:  “The University of Toledo Approval of Candidates for Degrees, Fall 2011 and Spring 2012.” This resolution is presented annually to the Board of Trustees for approval in order for the President or his designee to confer degrees upon all the candidates at Commencement that have completed all course work and requirements for their respective degree.  Trustee Ashley requested a motion for approval of the resolution which was provided by Trustee Zerbey, seconded by Trustee Koester and approved by all other Trustees at the meeting.

Dr.  Kaye Patten Wallace was introduced by Committee Chair Zerbey to inform the Trustees about plans underway to change the UT student experience.  Dr. Patten Wallace is providing the leadership for a customer service improvement team to create a better student experience.  This team has been meeting regularly for over a year to examine operations and processes.  Dr. Kaye Patten Wallace invited Mr. Ioan Duca to provide the details of what has been done thus far and what is planned.  Mr. Duca read the UT Vision statement and indicated change is needed if we are to become the best in the nation.  He shared with the trustees the top reasons to embrace change.

· To be the best
· To be a world class student-centered university

· Because change happens anyway

He reviewed a top-down bottom-up strategy for change which will include to plan, to act, to get results and to follow up.  
Mr. Duca explained the desired state of the UT Student-Centered Experience is to create a distinctive, nationally recognized student experience by realigning the university culture and climate through three key student-centered priority focus areas:  Support Services, Academic Support, and Learning Environment.  

Focus Area 1:  Support Services, The Student As The Customer

· Goal 1 – Build the Office for the Student Experience.
· Goal 2 – Be proactive to complaints/issues and develop a resolution process

· Goal 3 – Efficiency of key services, eliminate the hassle factor
· Goal 4 – Deploy highly influential student experience action driven teams: leader led, staff driven
· Goal 5 – Develop and put to use technology to increase communication with student and parents

Focus Area 2:  Academic Support, The Student As The Student

· Target 1 – Identification and intrusive assistance of high-risk students

· Target 2 – Meet student intellectual and career objectives

· Target 3 – Recapture the sacred faculty-student relationship

Focus Area 3:  Learning Environment, The Student As The Customer

· Goal 1 – World-class residence halls

· Goal 2 – Vibrant, sustainable dining environments

· Goals 3 – Continue to focus on relieving parking congestion  and promote transportation alternatives

Mr. Duca reported that the timeline for deployment of the plan began on September 15 and ended October 15.  Working the plan, or the move from theory to practice, began on October 15 and continues. 
Dr. McMillen provided the Board members with an update of core competencies as skills or qualities characteristic of a UT graduate that can be measured against a standard and developed over the student’s academic experience through general education courses, learning communities, out-of-class experiences, and courses in the program major.  He explained that general education, formerly known as core curriculum, is a set of courses offered at the 1000 and 2000 level designed to provide students with a breadth of knowledge and intentionally designed to address and assess at least two of the core competencies in each course.  Upon graduation, every UT student will be able to:
1) Communicate effectively and clearly

2) Understand scientific and mathematical reasoning

3) Make informed ethical decisions in a diverse community

4) Turn information and data into useful knowledge

5) Think critically

All UT general education courses will contribute intentionally to core competencies.

1) Course descriptions and syllabi will address at least two of the core competencies

2) Courses will contain assignments that assess the competencies

3) Courses will align with Ohio General Education and Transfer Module guidelines

4) The number of courses will be limited

Achievements for general education were also outlined by Dr. McMillen, as well as a course reduction timeline.  Values-driven outcomes include upward mobility for students, student success within the major/plan of study, needs of employers, career preparation, fiscal impact and facilitated assessment. 
Trustee Zerbey invited Mr. Chuck Lehnert to present the Personnel Action Reports for November 28.  After discussion, Chair Ashley requested a motion to approve the Personnel Action Reports.  A motion was received by Trustee Zerbey, seconded by Trustee Koester and approved by the Board.
	ACADEMIC 
AND STUDENT AFFAIRS COMMITTEE


	Trustee Dr. Amjad Hussain, Chair of the Clinical Affairs Committee, presented the meeting minutes for the September, October and November Committee meetings and asked for the Board’s acceptance.  A motion was provided by Trustee Koester, seconded by Trustee Palmer and approved by the Board.

	CLINICAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE



	External Affairs Committee Chair Mr. John Szuch did not have a report.
	EXTERNAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE


	Finance Committee Chair William Koester invited Mr. David Dabney to present the Trustees with information about the Quarterly Financial Report for First Quarter ended September 30, 2011.  Prior to the meeting each Trustee was mailed a copy of the report for their review.  Mr. Dabney reviewed the highlights of the report with the Board members.  

The Academic Enterprise began the fiscal year with a budgeted 0% operating margin.  The Academic Enterprise was reported to be on track to meet the budgeted operating margin despite lower enrollment of 2.83% that caused a revision in projected gross tuition and auxiliary revenuer offset in part by reduced financial aid, lower part-time faculty salaries and reduced cost of goods sold.  Contingency was reduced to $2.2 million.  Primary focus for the Academic Enterprise is on revenue enhancement for the FY13 budget in response to the use of $7.9 million in State Share of Instruction carried over in the FY12 budget and the $3 million Board of Regents projected reduction in SSI for UT in FY13.
The Clinical Enterprise is on track for a 3% operating margin despite lower inpatient and outpatient revenues that were partially offset by lower contractuals, salaries, supplies, and professional medical liability expenses.  Contingency was reduced by $3 million.

The equity markets have produced negative revenue variances for both the Academic and Clinical Enterprises as it pertains to budgeted investment income.  As has been discussed many times, the volatility of the equity markets in the context of a long-term investment strategy is expected, and it should be largely ignored in the short term.


	FINANCE COMMITTEE


	Trusteeship, Governance and Audit Committee Chair Judge Richard McQuade reported that the Trusteeship, Governance and Audit Sub-Committee held its first meeting earlier in the month.  The Sub-Committee has been charged with finding an effective way for the Board of Trustees to receive timely input from faculty, students, staff and other stakeholder groups. At the first meeting, discussion involved how many universities are moving away from Faculty Senate structures and moving to University Senate models consisting of administration, faculty, students, and in some instances, staff and alumni members.  The next meeting is scheduled for early December where the Sub-Committee will be hearing from an expert about corporate communication.  The Sub-Committee also plans to examine the University Senate models at OSU, Pittsburgh, Rutgers and Maryland and will consider inviting representatives from these universities to discuss pros and cons of their university models.
Trustee McQuade also mentioned that discussion continues with the Committee about updating the Trustees’ Bylaws. 


	TRUSTEESHIP, GOVERNANCE AND AUDIT 

COMMITTEE


	Finance Committee Chair William Koester reported that a joint meeting was held with the Trusteeship, Governance and Audit Committee with the Finance Committee on October 10 with external auditors Plante & Moran.  Mr. Robb Rose, P&M Audit Partner, reviewed how the audit was performed and the audit results.  A full report of the FY 2011 audit report can be found at http://www.utoledo.edu/offices/controller/accounting_reporting/pdfs/UTCombinedFinalFY11.pdf.

	TRUSTEEHIP, GOVERNANCE AND AUDIT COMMITTEE WITH FINANCE COMMITTEE



	An Executive Session was not needed.
	EXECUTIVE SESSION


	There being no further business before the Board, Chair Ashley adjourned the meeting at 3:20 p.m.
	ADJOURNMENT
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